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offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the
Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with
dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box. | |
         If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering
pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box
and list the Securities Act registration number of the earlier effective
registration statement for the same offering. | |
         If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule

Edgar Filing: MEMBERWORKS INC - Form S-3/A

1



462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities
Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration
statement for the same offering. | |
         If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule
434, please check the following box. | |

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

                                                                                            Proposed
                                                                            Proposed         Maximum
                                                         Amount to       Maximum Offering   Aggregate      Amount of
               Title of each Class of                  be Registered      Price per Unit  Offering Price  Registration
            Securities to be Registered                     (1)               (2)              (2)            Fee
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5.50% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2010....$90,000,000           100%         $90,000,000        (3)
Common stock, par value $0.01 per share.............2,229,651 shares(4)        -                -             (4)
======================================================================================================================
                                                                                              (Footnotes on next page)

The registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date as may be
necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further
amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall
thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities
Act of 1933 or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such
date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section
8(a), may determine.
================================================================================

------------

(1)  $90,000,000 aggregate principal amount of notes and 2,229,651 shares of
     common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes are being registered
     hereby.

(2)  Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee
     pursuant to Rule 457.

(3)  Registration fee of $7,281 was previously paid by registrant.

(4)  Reflects the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of
     the notes being registered hereunder at the rate of approximately 24.7739
     shares of common stock per $1,000 principal amount at maturity of the
     notes. Under Rule 416 under the Securities Act, the number of shares of
     common stock registered includes an indeterminate number of shares of
     common stock that may be issued in connection with a stock split, stock
     dividend, recapitalization or similar event. No additional registration fee
     is required pursuant to Rule 457(i) under the Securities Act because no
     additional consideration will be received in connection with the exercise
     of the conversion privilege.
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PROSPECTUS
----------
                               Dated April 8, 2004

                                   $90,000,000

                            MEMBERWORKS INCORPORATED

              5.50% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2010
                                       and
               Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Notes

                          ----------------------------

     This prospectus relates to $90,000,000 aggregate principal amount at
maturity of 5.50% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2010 of MemberWorks
Incorporated. The notes may be sold from time to time by or on behalf of the
selling securityholders named in this prospectus or in supplements to this
prospectus. This prospectus also relates to 2,229,651 shares of our common
stock, par value $0.01 per share, issuable upon conversion of the notes held by
certain selling securityholders, plus such additional indeterminate number of
shares as may become issuable upon conversion of the notes by reason of
adjustment to the conversion price in certain circumstances.

         We will pay interest on the notes on April 1 and October 1 of each
year, beginning April 1, 2004. The selling securityholders may sell all or a
portion of the notes in market transactions, negotiated transactions or
otherwise and at prices which will be determined by the prevailing market price
for the notes or in the negotiated transactions. The selling securityholders
also may sell all or a portion of the shares of common stock from time to time
on the Nasdaq National Market, in the negotiated transactions or otherwise, and
at prices which will be determined by the prevailing market price for the shares
or in negotiated transactions. The selling securityholders will receive all of
the proceeds from the sale of the notes and the common stock. We will not
receive any proceeds from the sale of notes or common stock by the selling
securityholders.

         Holders of the notes may convert the notes into shares of our common
   stock at any time prior to the maturity date of the notes (unless previously
   redeemed or repurchased) at a conversion price of approximately $40.37 per
   share (equivalent to an initial conversion rate of approximately 24.7739
   shares per $1,000 principal amount of notes), subject to adjustment as set
   forth in this prospectus.

         On or after October 6, 2008, we may redeem some or all of the notes at
   100% of their principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but
   excluding, the redemption date.

         Upon the occurrence of a change of control, holders of the notes may
require us to repurchase all or part of their notes for cash.

         Shares of our common stock are quoted on the Nasdaq National Market
under the symbol "MBRS." The closing sales price of the shares on April 5, was
$35.02 per share.

         The notes were originally issued in a private placement to qualified
institutional buyers in reliance on Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933,
as amended.
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                          ----------------------------

         Investing in the notes involves risks, some of which are described in
the "Risk Factors" section beginning on page 5 of this prospectus.

                          ----------------------------

         Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities
commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this
prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a
criminal offense.

                          ----------------------------

                  The date of this prospectus is April 8, 2004.
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         This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with
the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, using a "shelf" registration
process. Under this shelf registration process, the selling securityholders may,
from time to time, offer notes or shares of our common stock owned by them. Each
time the selling securityholders offer notes or common stock under this
prospectus, they will be provided a copy of this prospectus and, if applicable,
a copy of a prospectus supplement. You should read both this prospectus and, if
applicable, any prospectus supplement together with the information incorporated
by reference in this prospectus. See "Where You Can Find More Information" and
"Incorporation by Reference" for more information.

         You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by
reference in this prospectus. We have not authorized any other person to provide
you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or
inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. We are not making an offer
to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not
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permitted. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus
or any documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus is accurate only
as of the date on the front cover of the applicable document or as specifically
indicated in the document. Our business, financial condition, results of
operations and prospects may have changed since that date.

         References in this prospectus to "MemberWorks," "we," "us" and "our"
refer to MemberWorks Incorporated and its subsidiaries, unless the context
indicates otherwise.

                                       i

                           FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

         This prospectus contains or incorporates by reference forward-looking
statements that are based on current expectations, estimates, forecasts and
projections about the industry in which we operate and our beliefs and
assumptions. These forward-looking statements include statements that do not
relate solely to historical or current facts and can be identified by the use of
words such as "believe," "expect," "estimate," "project," "continue" or
"anticipate." These forward-looking statements are made pursuant to safe harbor
provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

         Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and
are based on a number of assumptions and estimates that are inherently subject
to significant risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond our control,
cannot be foreseen and reflect future business decisions that are subject to
change. Therefore, actual outcomes and results may differ materially from what
is expressed or forecasted in such forward-looking statements. Among the many
factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the
forward-looking statements are:

     --   Higher than expected membership cancellations or lower than expected
          membership renewal rates;

     --   Changes in the marketing techniques of credit card issuers;

     --   Increases in the level of commission rates and other compensation
          required by marketing partners to actively market with us;

     --   Potential reserve requirements by business partners such as our credit
          card processors;

     --   Unanticipated termination of marketing agreements;

     --   The extent to which we can continue to successfully develop and market
          new products and services and introduce them on a timely basis;

Edgar Filing: MEMBERWORKS INC - Form S-3/A

5



     --   Unanticipated changes in or termination of our ability to process
          membership fees through third parties, including credit card
          processors and bank card associations;

     --   Our ability to introduce new programs on a timely basis;

     --   Our ability to develop and implement operational and financial systems
          to manage growing operations;

     --   Our ability to recover from a complete or partial system failure or
          impairment, other hardware or software related malfunctions or
          programming errors;

     --   The degree to which we are leveraged;

     --   Our ability to obtain financing on acceptable terms to finance our
          growth strategy and to operate within the limitations imposed by
          financing arrangements;

     --   Our ability to integrate acquired businesses into our management and
          operations and operate successfully;

     --   Further changes in the already competitive environment for our
          products or competitors' responses to our strategies;

                                       ii

     --   Changes in the growth rate of the overall U.S. economy, or the
          international economy where we do business, such that credit
          availability, interest rates, consumer spending and related consumer
          debt are impacted.

     --   Additional government regulations and changes to existing government
          regulations of the Company's industry including the Federal Trade
          Commission's 2003 amendment to its Telemarketing Sales Rule which
          creates a national do-not-call list;

     --   Whether competitors of Lavalife move to a transactional-based model;

     --   Our ability to compete with other companies that have financial or
          other advantages;

     --   Adverse movement in foreign exchange rates;

     --   Our ability to attract and retain active members and users;

     --   Adverse results of litigation or regulatory matters; and

     --   New accounting pronouncements.

         Many of these factors are beyond our control and our business,
financial condition, results of operations and cash flows may be adversely
affected by these factors.

         These factors are not exclusive. All of the forward-looking statements
made or incorporated by reference in this prospectus are qualified by these
cautionary statements and you are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these
forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this prospectus.
Except as required by law, we do not have any intention or obligation to
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publicly update any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new
information, future events or otherwise.

                                      iii

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                     SUMMARY

         The following summary is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed
information included elsewhere or incorporated by reference in this prospectus.
Because this is a summary, it may not contain all the information that may be
important to you. You should read the entire prospectus, as well as the
information incorporated by reference, before making an investment decision.

                            MemberWorks Incorporated

         We are a leading provider of innovative membership programs. We combine
marketing innovation, entrepreneurial energy and consumer insight to create
industry leading membership programs that provide substantial benefits to our
members, clients and vendors. Our members benefit by receiving significant
discounts and insightful information on everyday items in the areas of
healthcare, personal finance, insurance, travel, entertainment, fashion,
personal security and more. In addition, our members save time by purchasing
goods and services and obtaining useful information over the telephone or the
internet. Our clients (organizations who offer the membership programs to their
customers) benefit by receiving royalty payments in exchange for providing us
with new members. Our clients also benefit because the membership programs are
designed to strengthen their relationships with customers. For the participating
vendors (whose products or services are offered through the membership
programs), the membership programs provide an opportunity for the vendors to
reach a large number of demographically attractive consumers while incurring
minimal incremental marketing costs.

         Our programs are primarily marketed under the name of the membership
program to customers through arrangements with our clients, which include banks
and other financial institutions, e-commerce companies, direct response
television companies, catalog companies, retailers, major oil companies and
other organizations with large numbers of individual customers. In many cases,
these businesses lack the core competency to successfully design, market and
manage membership programs. As a result, these businesses seek to outsource to
providers that are able to apply advanced database systems to capture, process
and store consumer and market information, are able to use their experience to
provide effective membership programs and are able to realize economies of
scale. In addition, businesses seeking to implement a membership program demand
that the provider of those programs has the expertise to continue to introduce
innovative new programs and has resources, such as an extensive vendor network
and experienced management team, to launch membership programs quickly and
successfully.

         We solicit members for our programs primarily by direct marketing
methods and we have been able to effectively diversify our distribution channels
since our initial public offering in 1996, at which time our primary method of
solicitation was outbound telemarketing. For the six months ended December 31,
2003, outbound telemarketing was the source for approximately 10% of our new
member enrollments. We believe we are the leading designer and provider of
innovative membership programs in the United States due to our senior
management's extensive knowledge of the industry, our extensive vendor network
and our relationships with leading consumer-driven organizations with large
numbers of individual account holders and customers. We also possess the
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in-house operational capabilities and expertise to perform most aspects of our
business with minimal reliance on third-party outsourcing. For instance, we
generally create most of our own marketing, creative and fulfillment materials.
We also maintain in-house call center facilities to process phone inquiries from
our members. We believe this in-house approach enables us to provide better
customer service and market our products more efficiently.

         Most of our membership programs are for one-year renewable terms and
our members are generally entitled to unlimited use of the services during the
membership period. We have traditionally marketed membership programs which have
an up-front annual membership fee. However, in fiscal 2003, we expanded our
marketing of membership programs for which membership fees are payable in
monthly installments. In the fourth quarter of fiscal 2003, approximately half
of our new member enrollments were in monthly payment programs and we intend to
further increase the mix of monthly payment programs in fiscal 2004. In general,
membership fees vary depending upon the particular service offered by the
membership program. During the first six months of fiscal 2004, annual
membership fees averaged approximately $106 per year and monthly membership fees
averaged $11.18 per month. Our membership programs had approximately 6.3 million
members as of December 31, 2003.

         MemberWorks Incorporated, a Delaware corporation, was organized in 1996
and did business as CardMember Publishing Corporation from 1989 to 1996.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                       1

         Our principal office is located at 680 Washington Boulevard, Stamford,
CT 06901 and our phone number is (203) 324-7635. Our fiscal year ends June 30 of
each year.

         Recent Developments

         Acquisition. On April 1, 2004, we completed our previously announced
acquisition of the assets and capital stock of Lavalife Inc., a leading provider
of online and interactive voice response ("IVR") based personals services.
Lavalife will operate as a wholly owned subsidiary of MemberWorks. The purchase
price for the Lavalife acquisition was approximately Cdn$152.5 million and was
funded with cash on hand and borrowings under our $45.0 million amended and
restated senior secured credit facility, entered into on March 25, 2004,. In
connection with the acquisition, Lavalife's senior management purchased
approximately 259,000 shares of our restricted common stock at the closing of
the Lavalife acquisition for approximately $9.1 million.

         Senior Secured Credit Facility. On March 25, 2004, we entered into an
amended and restated senior secured credit facility that allows borrowings of up
to $45.0 million. The senior secured credit facility was provided by a syndicate
of banks led by LaSalle Bank National Association. As of March 25, 2004, there
were no borrowings under the senior secured credit facility and the availability
was reduced by an outstanding letter of credit of $5.5 million.

         Senior Notes Offering. On April 8, 2004, we priced our offering of
$150.0 million in aggregate principal amount of our 9.25% Senior Notes due 2014
sold at 98.418% of the principle amount. We expect to close the sale of the
Senior Notes on April 13, 2004. We intend to use $15.0 million of the net
proceeds to repay amounts borrowed under our senior secured credit facility and
to use the remainder of the proceeds for general corporate purposes, including
working capital, future acquisitions and purchases of our common stock under our
stock buyback program.

         For further information regarding our acquisition of Lavalife, our
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Senior Notes offering and our amended and restated senior secured credit
facility, please see our current report on Forms 8-K filed March 4, 2004, March
26, 2004 and April 5, 2004, all of which are incorporated by reference herein.
For further information regarding the pricing of our Senior Notes, please see
our current report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2004, incorporated herein.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                       2

                                   The Notes

Issuer................ MemberWorks Incorporated

Notes..................We issued $90.0 million aggregate principal amount of
                       5.50% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2010 in
                       a private placement on September 30, 2003.  Each note
                       was issued at a price of $1,000 per note and has a
                       principal amount at maturity of $1,000.

Maturity Date..........October 1, 2010, unless earlier converted, redeemed by us
                       at our option, or repurchased by us at your option upon
                       a change of control of MemberWorks.

Interest Rate..........5.50% per year.  Interest will be payable semiannually in
                       arrears on April 1 and October 1 of each year,
                       commencing April 1, 2004.  The initial interest payment
                       will include accrued interest from September 30, 2003.

Ranking................The notes will be unsecured and

                                 --  subordinated in right of payment to all of
                                  our existing and future senior indebtedness;

                                 --  equal in right of payment to our existing
                                  and future senior subordinated indebtedness;

                                 --  senior in right of payment to our future
                                  subordinated indebtedness; and

                                 --  effectively subordinated in right of
                                  payment to all existing and future
                                  indebtedness and other liabilities of any of
                                  our existing or future subsidiaries.

                       As of February 29, 2004:

                                 --  our outstanding senior indebtedness was
                                  approximately $5.5 million.  In addition, we
                                  had $22.5 million available under our bank
                                  credit facility (all of which, if drawn, would
                                  rank senior to the notes);

                                 --  we had no outstanding senior subordinated
                                  indebtedness; and

                                 --  our subsidiaries had approximately $20.5
                                  million of liabilities outstanding, excluding
                                  intercompany liabilities.

Conversion Rights......Holders may convert their notes into common stock at any
                       time prior to the close of business on the business day
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                       prior to the maturity date of the notes, unless
                       previously redeemed or repurchased, at a conversion
                       price of approximately $40.37 per share (equal to a
                       conversion rate of approximately 24.7739 shares per
                       $1,000 principal amount of notes), subject to adjustment
                       as described under "Description of Notes -- Conversion
                       Rights."

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                       3

Redemption of Notes at
 Our Option............We may redeem all or a portion of the notes for cash at
                       any time on or after October 6, 2008, at 100% of their
                       principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest to,
                       but excluding, the redemption date.  We will therefore
                       be required to make at least 10 interest payments on the
                       notes before being able to redeem any notes.  See
                       "Description of Notes -- Optional Redemption by
                       MemberWorks."

Use of Proceeds........We will not receive any proceeds from the sale by any
                       selling securityholder of the notes or the shares of
                       common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.

Sinking Fund...........None.

DTC Eligibility........The notes will be issued in book-entry form and will be
                       represented by one or more permanent global certificates
                       deposited with a custodian for and registered in the
                       name of a nominee of The Depository Trust Company, or
                       DTC, in New York, New York.  Beneficial interests in any
                       of the notes will be shown on, and transfers will be
                       effected only through, records maintained by DTC and its
                       direct and indirect participants, and any such interest
                       may not be exchanged for definitive securities, except
                       in limited circumstances.  See "Description of Notes --
                       Form, Denomination and Registration."

Trading Symbol for Our
 Common Stock..........Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq National Market
                       under the symbol "MBRS."

Risk Factors...........See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 5 of this prospectus
                       and the other information in this prospectus for a
                       discussion of factors you should consider carefully
                       before deciding to invest in the notes.

         For a more complete description of the Notes, see "Description of
Notes." For a more complete description of the common stock, see "Description of
Capital Stock."

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                       4

                                  RISK FACTORS
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         You should carefully consider the following risks, as well as the other
information contained in this prospectus, before investing in the notes. If any
of the following risks actually occur, our business could be harmed. You should
refer to the other information set forth in this prospectus and our consolidated
financial statements and the related notes incorporated by reference herein. For
more information about risks associated with Lavalife's business, see our
current report on Form 8-K filed on March 26, 2004 and incorporated by reference
herein.

                          Risks Related to the Offering

The price of the notes may fluctuate significantly as a result of the volatility
of the price for our common stock.

         Because the notes are convertible into shares of our common stock,
volatility or depressed prices for our common stock could have a similar effect
on the trading price of the notes. In addition, if you convert any notes into
common stock, the value of the common stock you receive may fluctuate
significantly.

The volatility of the market price of our common stock could adversely affect
our stockholders.

         The market price of our common stock has been, and may continue to be,
relatively volatile. In fiscal 2003, the highest closing sales price of our
stock was $24.00 on April 29, 2003 and the lowest closing sales price of our
stock was $14.00 on January 27, 2003. The high and low closing sales prices of
our common stock were $25.00 and $7.98 in fiscal 2002 and $37.06 and $18.69 in
fiscal 2001. Factors which may affect the market price for our common stock
include:

     --   actual or anticipated variations in our quarterly operating results or
          financial condition or in those of our competitors or clients;

     --   announcements by us or our competitors of new programs or acquisitions
          of new businesses;

     --   market conditions or trends in our industry;

     --   introduction of program enhancements by other competitors that reduce
          the demand for our programs;

     --   changes in financial estimates by securities analysts;

     --   general economic conditions in the United States and Canada;

     --   unexpected departures of key personnel;

     --   changes in the market valuations of our competitors;

     --   the sale of a large amount of our common stock by our largest
          shareholders;

     --   the other risk factors listed in this section; and

     --   new accounting pronouncements.

         Sales of substantial amounts of shares of common stock in the public
market could adversely affect the market price of our common stock. As of March
23, 2004 we had 10,265,000 shares of common stock outstanding.

                                       5
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The notes are subordinated. You will receive payment on your notes only if we
have funds remaining after we have paid any existing and future senior
indebtedness.

         The notes will be unsecured and subordinated in right of payment to all
of our existing and future senior indebtedness. Currently we have a $45.0
million bank credit facility, which had no borrowings outstanding as of March
25, 2004. As of March 25, 2004, the availability under the bank credit facility
was reduced by an outstanding letter of credit of $5.5 million. In the future,
we may incur additional senior indebtedness. In the event of our bankruptcy,
liquidation or reorganization or upon acceleration of the notes due to an event
of default under the indenture and in certain other events, our assets will be
available to pay obligations on the notes only after all senior indebtedness has
been paid. As a result, there may not be sufficient assets remaining to pay
amounts due on any or all of the outstanding notes.

The notes will effectively be subordinated to the liabilities of our
subsidiaries.

         Our right to receive any assets of any of our subsidiaries upon their
liquidation or reorganization, and therefore the right of the holders of the
notes to participate in those assets, will be effectively subordinated to the
claim of that subsidiary's creditors, including trade creditors. In addition,
even if we were a creditor of any of our subsidiaries, our rights as a creditor
would be subordinate to any security interest in the assets of our subsidiaries
and any indebtedness of our subsidiaries senior to that held by us. Our
subsidiaries have no obligation to pay any amounts due on the notes or to
provide us with funds for our payment obligations, whether by dividends,
distributions, loans or other payments. As of February 29, 2004, our
subsidiaries had approximately $20.5 million of indebtedness and other
liabilities outstanding.

If an active trading market for the notes does not develop, then the market
price of the notes may decline or you may not be able to sell your notes.

         The notes comprise a new issue of securities for which there is
currently no public market. We do not intend to list the notes on any national
securities exchange or automated quotation system. If the notes are traded, they
may trade at a discount from their offering price, depending on prevailing
interest rates, the market for similar securities, the price of our common
stock, our performance and other factors. The initial purchasers advised us that
they intend to make a market in the notes. However, they are not obligated to
make a market and may discontinue this market activity at any time without
notice. As a result, we do not know whether an active trading market will
develop for the notes. To the extent that an active trading market does not
develop, the price at which you may be able to sell the notes, if at all, may be
less than the price you pay for them.

Increased leverage may harm our financial condition and results of operations.

         At February 29, 2004, we had $90 million of outstanding indebtedness.
We may incur additional indebtedness in the future and the notes do not restrict
our future issuance of indebtedness. Our level of indebtedness will have several
important effects on our future operations, including, without limitation:

     --   a greater portion of our cash flow from operations will be dedicated
          to the payment of any interest required with respect to outstanding
          indebtedness;

     --   increases in our outstanding indebtedness and leverage will increase
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          our vulnerability to adverse changes in general economic and industry
          conditions, as well as to competitive pressure; and

     --   depending on the levels of our outstanding indebtedness, our ability
          to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital
          expenditures, general corporate and other purposes may be limited.

         Our ability to make payments of principal and interest on our
indebtedness depends upon our future performance, which will be subject to the
success of the marketing of our programs, general economic conditions, and
financial, business and other factors affecting our operations, many of which
are beyond our control. If we are not able to generate sufficient cash flow from
operations in the future to service our indebtedness, we may be required, among
other things:

                                       6

     --   to seek additional financing in the debt or equity markets;

     --   to refinance or restructure all or a portion of our indebtedness,
          including the notes;

     --   to sell selected assets; and/or

     --   to reduce or delay planned expenditures on new marketing.

         Such measures might not be sufficient to enable us to service our debt.
In addition, any such financing, refinancing or sale of assets might not be
available on economically favorable terms.

The notes will not contain restrictive covenants, and there is limited
protection in the event of a change in control.

         The indenture under which the notes are issued does not contain
restrictive covenants that would protect you from several kinds of transactions
that may adversely affect you. In particular, the indenture does not contain
covenants that limit our ability to pay dividends or make distributions on or
redeem our capital stock or limit our ability to incur additional indebtedness
and, therefore, may not protect you in the event of a highly leveraged
transaction or other similar transaction. In addition, the requirement that we
offer to repurchase the notes upon a change of control is limited to the
transactions specified in the definition of a "change of control" under
"Description of Notes -- Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Change of
Control." Accordingly, we could enter into certain transactions, such as
acquisitions, refinancings or a recapitalization, that could affect our capital
structure and the value of our common stock but would not constitute a change of
control.

We may not have sufficient funds to repurchase notes upon a change of control.

         Should a "change of control" occur, no assurance can be given that we
will have sufficient funds available to purchase notes which are tendered for
repurchase. A failure by us to repurchase tendered notes will constitute an
event of default under the indenture.

We have never paid any dividends on our common stock.

         To date we have not paid, and the terms of our credit agreement
prohibit us from paying, any cash dividend. We anticipate that all of our
earnings in the foreseeable future will be retained for use in our business and
to repurchase our common stock under our stock buyback program.
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If we pay cash dividends on our common stock, you will be deemed to have
received a taxable dividend without the receipt of any cash.

         If we pay a cash dividend on our common stock, and an adjustment to the
conversion price results, you will be deemed to have received a taxable dividend
subject to U.S. federal income tax, to the extent of our current or accumulated
earnings and profits, without the receipt of any cash. See "United States
Federal Income Tax Consequences -- Constructive Dividends."

Future sales of our common stock in the public market could lower our stock
price.

         Future sales of our common stock in the public market could lower our
stock price and impair our ability to raise funds in stock offerings. As of
March 23, 2004, we had 10,265,000 outstanding shares of our common stock. As of
March 23, 2004, our outstanding shares are subject to dilution by 3,380,000
shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding stock options,
of which 1,914,000 are currently exercisable.

         We may also issue additional shares of common stock as consideration
for future acquisitions or other investments. Sales of a substantial amount of
common stock in the public market, or the perception that these sales may occur,
could adversely affect the market price of our common stock prevailing from time
to time in the public market and could impair our ability to raise funds in
additional stock offerings.

                                       7

                          Risks Related to Our Business

Our profitability depends on members continuing to retain their memberships in
our programs. Increased cancellations could impair our profitability.

         We generally incur losses and negative cash flow during the initial
year of an individual membership program, as compared to renewal years. This is
due primarily to marketing costs associated with obtaining a new member. In
addition, we experience a higher percentage of cancellations during the initial
membership period as compared to renewal periods. Annual members may cancel
their membership at any time during the membership period generally for a pro
rata refund of the membership fee based on the remaining portion of the
membership period. Monthly members are billed each month after the trial period
until they cancel their membership. Accordingly, the profitability of each of
our programs depends on recurring and sustained membership renewals and
increased cancellations could have a material adverse effect on our business,
financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Our business may suffer if we fail to successfully integrate Lavalife or other
businesses we acquire in the future or to properly assess the risks in
particular transactions.

         We have acquired the assets and outstanding capital stock of Lavalife,
and we may acquire other businesses and assets in the future. The successful
integration of the acquired businesses and assets, such as Lavalife, into our
existing operations can be critical to our future performance. Acquired
businesses may not be successfully integrated with our operations or produce the
anticipated benefits in a timely manner, or at all. Failure to successfully
integrate acquired businesses or to achieve anticipated operating synergies or
cost savings could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial
condition, results of operations and cash flows. Although we attempt to evaluate
the risks inherent in each transaction and to value acquisition candidates
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appropriately, we cannot assure you that we will properly ascertain all such
risks or that acquired businesses and assets will perform as we expect or
enhance the value of our Company as a whole. In addition, acquired companies or
businesses may have larger than expected liabilities that are not covered by the
indemnification, if any, we obtain from the seller.

The loss of our key clients could have a material adverse effect on our results
of operations.

         Membership programs sponsored by our two largest clients, West
Corporation and Citibank, N.A. (and its affiliates), accounted for 16% and 21%
of our revenue, respectively, for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2003 and 18%
and 13% of our revenue, respectively, for the six months ended December 31,
2003. A loss of our key clients or a decline in the businesses of the operations
of the clients from which we acquire new members could have a material adverse
effect on our results of operations. There can be no assurance that one or more
of our key or other clients will not terminate their relationship with us or
suffer a decline in their business from which we acquire new members.

We market many of our membership programs through credit card issuers. A
downturn in the credit card industry or changes in the marketing techniques of
credit card issuers could adversely affect us.

         Our future success is dependent in large part on continued demand for
our membership programs within our clients industries. In particular, membership
programs marketed through our credit card issuer clients accounted for a
significant amount of our revenues in fiscal 2003. A significant downturn in the
credit card industry or a trend in that industry to reduce or eliminate its use
of membership programs could have a material adverse effect on our business,
financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

The unanticipated termination of agreements with vendors could have a material
adverse effect on our business.

         We depend on vendors to provide most of the products and services
included in the programs that we market. The vendors generally operate pursuant
to non-exclusive agreements with us that may be terminated by the vendor with
limited prior notice. There can be no assurance that, in the event a vendor

                                       8

ceases operations, or terminates, breaches or chooses not to renew its agreement
with us, a replacement vendor could be retained on a timely basis, if at all. In
addition, vendors are independent contractors and the level and quality of
services they provide is outside our control. Any service interruptions, delays
or quality problems could result in customer dissatisfaction and membership
cancellations and/or termination of clients' relationships with us, which could
have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of
operations and cash flows.

We depend on credit card processors to obtain payments for us.

         We depend on credit card processors to obtain payments for us. The
credit card processors operate pursuant to agreements that may be terminated
with limited prior notice. In the event a credit card processor ceases
operations or terminates its agreement with us, there can be no assurance a
replacement credit card processor could be retained on a timely basis, if at
all. Any service interruptions, delays or quality problems could result in
delays in collecting payments, which could have a material adverse effect on our
business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.
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Our efforts to increase the share of monthly payment programs in our program mix
may adversely affect our cash flow.

         We have traditionally marketed membership programs which have an
up-front annual membership fee. However, in fiscal 2003, we expanded our
marketing of membership programs for which membership fees are payable in
monthly installments. During the first half of fiscal 2004, more than 60% of our
new member enrollments were in monthly payment programs, and we expect the
proportion of our monthly payment programs to increase throughout fiscal 2004.
Our increased emphasis on monthly payment programs adversely affects our cash
flow because the immediate cost of acquiring a new member is higher than the
first month's membership fee.

We may be unable to compete effectively with other companies in our industry
that have financial or other advantages.

         We believe that the principal competitive factors in our industry
include the ability to identify, develop and offer innovative membership
programs, the quality and breadth of membership programs offered, competitive
pricing and in-house marketing expertise. Our competitors offer membership
programs which provide products or services similar to, or which compete
directly with, those provided by us. These competitors include, among others,
Aegon, N.V., Trilegiant (a subsidiary of Cendant Corporation), Fortis and
General Electric Financial Assurance. In addition, we could face competition if
our current clients or other companies were to introduce their own in-house
membership programs.

         Some of these competitors have substantially larger customer bases and
greater financial and other resources than we do. To date, we have effectively
competed with such competitors. There can be no assurance that:

     --   our competitors will not increase their emphasis on programs similar
          to those we offer;

     --   our competitors will not provide programs comparable or superior to
          those we provide at lower membership fees;

     --   our competitors will not adapt more quickly than us to evolving
          industry trends or changing market requirements;

     --   new competitors will not enter the market; or

     --   other businesses (including our current clients) will not themselves
          introduce in-house membership programs.

         Such increased competition may result in price reductions, reduced
operating margins or loss of market share, any of which could materially
adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

                                       9

Additionally, because contracts between clients and program providers are often
exclusive with respect to a particular program, potential clients may be
prohibited from contracting with us to promote a new program if the products and
services provided by our program are similar to, or overlap with, the products
and services provided by an existing program of a competitor.

We depend on key executive and marketing personnel.

         We are dependent on certain key members of our management and marketing
staff, particularly our Chief Executive Officer, Gary Johnson. In addition, we
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believe that our future success will depend in part upon our ability to attract
and retain highly skilled managerial and marketing personnel. We face
significant competition for such personnel, and we may be unsuccessful in hiring
or retaining the personnel we require. The failure to hire and retain such
personnel could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial
condition and results of operations.

Our industry is increasingly subject to federal and state government regulation.

         We market our membership programs through various distribution
channels, including MemberLinkTM (our inbound marketing channel), online
marketing, outbound telemarketing and direct mail. These channels are regulated
at both state and federal levels and we believe that these channels will be
subject to increasing regulation, particularly in the area of consumer privacy.
Such regulation may limit our ability to solicit new members or to offer
products or services to existing members.

         The telemarketing industry has become subject to an increasing amount
of federal and state regulation as well as general public scrutiny. For example,
the Federal Telephone Consumer Protection Act of 1991 limits the hours during
which telemarketers may call consumers and prohibits the use of automated
telephone dialing equipment to call certain telephone numbers. The Federal
Telemarketing and Consumer Fraud and Abuse Prevention Act of 1994 and Federal
Trade Commission ("FTC") regulations prohibit deceptive, unfair or abusive
practices in telemarketing sales. The FTC's 2003 Amendment to its Telemarketing
Sales Rule created a national do-not-call list which became effective October 1,
2003. Both the FTC and state attorneys general have authority to prevent
telemarketing activities deemed by them to be "unfair or deceptive acts or
practices." Further, some states have enacted laws, and others are considering
enacting laws, targeted directly at regulating telemarketing practices,
including the creation of do-not-call lists, and any such laws could adversely
affect or limit our operations.

         Compliance with these regulations is generally our responsibility, and
we could be subject to a variety of enforcement and/or private actions for any
failure to comply with such regulations. Our provision of membership programs
requires us to comply with certain state regulations and any changes to such
regulations could materially increase our compliance costs. The risk of our
noncompliance with any rules and regulations enforced by a federal or state
consumer protection authority may subject us or our management to fines or
various forms of civil or criminal prosecution, any of which could have a
material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of
operations. Also, the media often publicizes perceived noncompliance with
consumer protection regulations and violations of notions of fair dealing with
consumers, and the membership services industry is susceptible to peremptory
charges by the media of regulatory noncompliance and unfair dealing.

         We currently maintain rigorous security and quality controls that are
intended to ensure that all of our marketing practices meet or exceed industry
standards and all applicable state and federal laws and regulations. We only
collect and maintain customer data that is necessary to administer our business
activities, such as a customer's name, address and encrypted billing
information. For marketing and modeling purposes, we only use publicly available
information, such as demographic, neighborhood and lifestyle data. We do not
resell any confidential customer information that is obtained or derived from
our marketing efforts, nor do we purchase consumer information from financial
institutions. However, there can be no assurance that our efforts will continue
to meet all applicable state and federal laws and regulations in the future.

                      Risks Related to Lavalife's Business

                                       10

Edgar Filing: MEMBERWORKS INC - Form S-3/A

17



Competitors may move to a transactional model for their services.

         Currently, Lavalife is one of a few online dating services that offers
its IVR and web services on a transactional model. This means that customers buy
credits, but only spend them when communicating with other users. Other
companies offer a subscription service, in which a customer pays a monthly fee
for access to the online dating service, whether or not they actually
communicate with other users. Lavalife believes that a transactional model is
more attractive to new users, who will join due to a lower initial cost and the
ability to easily control their spending. At the same time, unused credits lower
the churn of customers as they provide incentive for customers to return. If
other companies were to offer their services in a transactional model, Lavalife
could lose market share, which could materially adversely affect Lavalife's
business, financial condition and results of operations.

Lavalife may be unable to compete effectively with other companies in its
industry that have financial or other advantages.

         The online dating industry is characterized by the need to achieve a
critical mass of users in each geographic area in order to attract and offer
services to customers. In order to compete effectively, Lavalife must attract
new users through marketing, brand recognition, competitive and innovative
pricing and quality technology.

         Lavalife's competitors, such as Match.com, a subsidiary of
InterActiveCorp., and Yahoo! Personals, as well as other similar companies,
offer services similar to Lavalife's. Some of these competitors have larger
customer bases and greater financial and other resources than Lavalife. To date,
Lavalife has effectively competed with such companies. However, there can be no
assurance that:

         the competitors will not increase their emphasis on programs similar to
         those offered by Lavalife;

         the competitors will not provide services comparable or superior to
         those provided by Lavalife at a lower cost to the user;

         the competitors will not adapt more quickly than Lavalife to evolving
         industry trends or changing market requirements; or

         additional competitors with greater financial or other resources will
         emerge.

         Such increased competition may result in price reductions, reduced
operating margins or loss of market share, any of which could materially
adversely affect Lavalife's business, financial condition and results of
operations.

Lavalife depends on its ability to attract and retain active members.

         Lavalife's future success depends in large part upon continued demand
for its services. A number of factors could affect the frequency with which
customers utilize Lavalife's services or whether they use them at all. These
factors include the popularity of online dating and the availability of
alternative services. Any significant decline in usage could have a material
adverse effect on Lavalife's business, financial condition and results of
operations.

         The online dating market is still young and rapidly evolving. The
adoption of online dating requires the acceptance of a new way of meeting other
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singles and exchanging information. Many of Lavalife's potential customers have
little or no experience using the Internet as a dating tool, and therefore,
Lavalife also competes with traditional methods of meeting other singles. If
online dating acceptance declines or if Lavalife is not able to anticipate
changes in the online dating market, its business, results of operations and
financial condition could be adversely affected.

                                       11

Lavalife relies heavily on its information technology and if access to this
technology is impaired or interrupted, or if Lavalife fails to further develop
this technology, Lavalife's business could be harmed.

         Lavalife's success depends in large part upon its ability to process
and manage substantial amounts of information. Lavalife must continue developing
and enhancing its information systems to remain competitive. This may require
the acquisition of equipment and software and the development, either internally
or through independent consultants, of new proprietary software. Any
interruption or loss of its information technology capabilities could harm
Lavalife's business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

         If competitors introduce new products with new technologies, or if new
industry standards emerge, Lavalife's existing technology may become obsolete.
Lavalife's future success will depend on its ability to do the following:

         enhance existing products;

         develop and license new products and technologies; and

         respond to technological advances and emerging industry trends on a
         cost-effective and timely basis.

         The market for online dating services is characterized by rapid
technological developments, new product introductions and evolving industry
standards. The emerging character of these products and services and their rapid
evolution will require continuous improvement in the performance, features and
reliability of Lavalife's service, particularly in response to competitive
offerings. Lavalife may not be successful in responding to these developments in
a timely and cost-effective manner. In addition, the widespread adoption of new
online technologies or standards could require Lavalife to make substantial
expenditures to modify or adapt its websites and services. Any substantial
expenditures could have a material adverse effect on Lavalife's business,
financial condition and results of operations.

         A critical part of Lavalife's service is its website that produces
search results, provides opportunities for interaction and tracks member
activity for billing purposes. A failure to adapt its website, transaction
processing systems and network infrastructure to consumer requirements or
emerging trends could lead users to move to competitor's services and could have
a material adverse effect on Lavalife's business, financial condition, results
of operations and cash flows.

Lavalife relies on computer and communication systems. Computer viruses or other
system failures may cause Lavalife's systems to incur delays or interruptions.

         Lavalife's business is highly dependent on computer and
telecommunications systems and any temporary or permanent loss of either system
could have a material adverse effect on Lavalife. In particular, computer
viruses may cause Lavalife's systems to incur delays or other service
interruptions and could damage its reputation which, in turn, could
significantly harm Lavalife's business, financial condition and results of
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operations. The inadvertent transmission of computer viruses could expose
Lavalife to a material risk of loss or litigation and possible liability. The
continuing and uninterrupted performance of Lavalife's systems is critical to
its success, as members may become dissatisfied by any service interruptions.
Sustained or repeated system failures would reduce the attractiveness of
Lavalife's system services and could result in reduced traffic and revenues.

The success of Lavalife's business depends on maintaining the integrity of its
systems and infrastructure.

         A fundamental requirement for online commerce and communications is the
secure transmission of confidential information, such as credit card numbers or
other personal information, over public networks. If any compromise of
Lavalife's security were to occur, it could have a detrimental effect on its
reputation and adversely affect Lavalife's ability to attract customers. As
Lavalife's operations continue to grow in both size and scope, Lavalife will
need to improve and upgrade its systems and infrastructure. This may require
Lavalife to commit substantial financial, operational and technical resources
before the volume of business increases, with no assurance that the volume of
business will increase.
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A portion of Lavalife's revenues and expenses are denominated in foreign
currencies and its results may be affected by foreign currency exchange rate
fluctuations.

         Lavalife is exposed to currency exchange rate fluctuations because a
portion of its sales and expenses are denominated in currencies other than the
U.S. dollar. In addition, a significant portion of Lavalife's sales are
denominated in a different currency than their expenses. As a result, Lavalife's
financial performance may be negatively affected by currency fluctuations. For
example, changes in exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and other currencies,
particularly the Canadian dollar, affect Lavalife's sales and expenses
denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar and may have a negative
impact on the value of Lavalife's assets located outside the United States. In
addition, Lavalife may expand its international operations in the future.
Although Lavalife has historically entered into hedging transactions designed to
mitigate these currency risks, there can be no assurance that we will be
successful in doing so in the future and that currency fluctuations will not
have a material adverse effect on Lavalife's business, financial condition and
results of operations.

Lavalife depends on key executives.

         Lavalife is dependent on certain key members of its management,
particularly Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Bruce Croxon, Vice President
of International Corporate Development Nicholas Paine and Vice President of
Product Design Ed Lum. In addition, Lavalife's future success will depend in
part upon its ability to attract and retain highly skilled personnel. The
failure to hire and retain such personnel could have a material adverse effect
on its business, financial condition and results of operations.

Changing laws and regulations and legal uncertainties regarding the Internet may
impair Lavalife's growth and harm its businesses.

         A number of proposed laws and regulations regarding the Internet that
could impact Lavalife's businesses, including with respect to consumer privacy,
have been proposed or considered. Lavalife cannot predict whether any of these
types of laws or regulations will be enacted or amended and what effect, if any,
such laws or regulations would have on its businesses, financial condition or
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results of operations. In addition, the application of various sales, use and
other tax provisions under state and local law could have a material adverse
effect on Lavalife's businesses, financial condition and results of operations.

                     Risks Related to Our Combined Business

We depend in part on the communication channels through which we market and
service our products, such as telephone, internet and the United States Postal
Service. An interruption of, or an increase in the billing rate for, such
communication channels could adversely affect our business.

         We market and service our product and programs by various communication
channels, including telephone, internet and mail, and accordingly, our business
is dependent on the quality of service of providers of these communication
channels. Any significant interruption in these communication channels could
adversely affect us. In addition, rate increases imposed by providers would
increase our and our clients' operating expenses and could have a material
adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and
cash flows.

The success of our business depends on introduction of popular new programs or
services or the enhancement of existing programs or services.

         Our business is substantially dependent on our ability to develop and
successfully introduce popular new programs or provide enhancements to existing
programs which generate consumer loyalty. Failure to introduce new programs in a
timely manner could result in our competitors acquiring additional market share.
In addition, the introduction or announcement of new innovative programs by us
or by others, could render existing programs obsolete or result in a delay or
decrease in orders for existing programs as customers evaluate new programs.
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Similarly, Lavalife's business is substantially dependent on its ability to
refine existing service offerings and to introduce new interactive services.
Therefore, the announcement or introduction of new innovative programs by us or
others, or our failure to introduce new programs which generate broad consumer
appeal, or Lavalife's inability to refine its service offerings or introduce new
services could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial
condition, results of operations and cash flows.

We may need to raise additional capital in the future to fund liquidity and
capital requirements, which may not be available to us on favorable terms.

         Our future liquidity and capital requirements will depend upon numerous
factors, including the success of our membership programs, market developments,
potential acquisitions and additional repurchases of our common stock. We may
need to raise additional funds to support expansion, develop new membership
programs, respond to competitive pressures, acquire complementary businesses or
take advantage of unanticipated opportunities. The indenture governing the notes
will contain, and the credit agreement under our senior secured credit facility
contains covenants that may restrict our ability to finance operations or
capital needs. We experienced negative cash flow in the period following the
terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001 and may experience negative cash flow in
the future as a result of various factors, some of which are outside of our
control. We cannot be certain that we will be able to obtain adequate financing
on favorable terms or at all.

We rely on our computer and communication systems. If such systems fail or are
unable to keep pace with technological advances, our business would suffer.
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         Our business is highly dependent on our computer and telecommunications
systems and any temporary or permanent loss of either system, for whatever
reason, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial
condition and results of operations. In addition, the technologies on which we
are dependent to compete effectively and meet our clients' needs are rapidly
evolving and in many instances are characterized by short product life cycles.
As a result, we are dependent on ongoing, significant investment in advanced
computer and telecommunications technology, including automated call
distributors and digital switches. Our inability to anticipate and adapt to
technological shifts and to develop new and enhanced technology on a timely
basis could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition,
results of operations and cash flows.

Our operating results fluctuate from quarter to quarter.

         Our quarterly revenues, expenses and operating results have varied
significantly in the past and may vary significantly from quarter to quarter in
the future. Factors which could cause our financial results to fluctuate
include:

     --   increased or decreased cancellation of member enrollments;

     --   the rate of renewal by existing members;

     --   our ability to introduce new programs or products or enhance existing
          programs or products on a timely basis and the introduction of
          programs or products by our competitors;

     --   the mix of our client base;

     --   seasonality of the businesses of our clients;

     --   market acceptance and demand for our and our clients' membership
          programs generally;

     --   the mix of programs we offer and the price points of such programs;

     --   increased commission rates and other compensation required by clients;

     --   the mix of our marketing channels;

     --   unanticipated service interruptions;
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     --   movement in foreign exchange rates;

     --   adverse outcomes of litigation or regulatory matters;

     --   the availability of vendors to support programs we offer;

     --   the level of enthusiasm for health and fitness, travel, entertainment
          and leisure activities, and other lifestyle elements underlying the
          programs; and

     --   competitive pressures on selling prices.

         Many of these factors are beyond our control. Operating results would
be adversely affected if projected revenues for a given quarter are not
achieved. In addition, any future acquisitions by us could have a material
adverse effect on our results of operations, particularly in quarters
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immediately following consummation of such transactions, while the operations of
the acquired business are being integrated into our operations.
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                       RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

         Set forth below is information concerning our ratio of earnings to
fixed charges on a consolidated basis for the periods indicated. This ratio
shows the extent to which our business generates enough earnings after the
payment of all expenses other than interest to make required interest payments
on our debt.

         For the purpose of computing the ratios of earnings to fixed charges,
"earnings" consist of income before tax and fixed charges. "Fixed charges"
consist of interest expense, amortization of expenses related to indebtedness,
and the portion of rental expense which is considered to be representative of
the interest factors in our leases.

                                 Six Months Ended
                                   December 31,          Fiscal Year Ended June 30,
                                ------------------ ---------------------------------------
                                       2003          2003     2002   2001    2000     1999
                                ------------------ -------- ------- ------ -------- ------
Ratio of earnings to fixed             8.22         15.52x   17.69x   (1)    6.75x   8.60x
 charges

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

(1) For the year ended June 30, 2001, earnings were insufficient to cover fixed
charges by $32.2 million.
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                                 USE OF PROCEEDS

         The selling securityholders will receive all of the net proceeds from
the sale of the notes or the shares of common stock sold under this prospectus.
We will not receive any of the proceeds from sales by the selling
securityholders of the notes or the underlying common stock.
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                           PRICE RANGE OF THE COMMON STOCK AND DIVIDEND POLICY

         Our common stock is quoted and traded on the Nasdaq National Market
under the symbol "MBRS." The table below shows the range of reported high and
low closing sale prices per share for our common stock on the Nasdaq National
Market for the periods indicated.
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                                                                             High            Low
                                                                         -------------  -------------
Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2001
     First Quarter ended September 30.............................          $37.06          $26.62
     Second Quarter ended December 31.............................           36.19           19.38
     Third Quarter ended March 31.................................           27.94           18.69
     Fourth Quarter ended June 30.................................           26.00           20.31
Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2002
     First Quarter ended September 30.............................          $25.00          $17.90
     Second Quarter ended December 31.............................           21.00            7.98
     Third Quarter ended March 31.................................           18.93           14.26
     Fourth Quarter ended June 30.................................           18.53           16.27
Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2003
     First Quarter ended September 30.............................          $18.80          $12.48
     Second Quarter ended December 31.............................           19.53           16.65
     Third Quarter ended March 31.................................           20.71           14.00
     Fourth Quarter ended June 30.................................           24.00           19.30
Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2004
     First Quarter ended September 30.............................          $38.22          $19.75
     Second Quarter ended December 31.............................           34.00           24.16
     Third Quarter ended March 31.................................           36.77           26.96
     Fourth Quarter ended June 30 (through April 5, 2004).........           35.02           34.23

         As of April 5, 2004, the closing sales price for our common stock as
reported by the Nasdaq National Market was $35.02 per share.

         We had 1,245 common stockholders of record as of March 23, 2004.

         We have not declared or paid to date, and currently are not permitted
by the terms of our credit agreement to pay, any cash dividends. We anticipate
that all of our earnings in the foreseeable future will be retained for use in
our business and to repurchase our common stock under our stock buyback program.
Our future dividend policy will depend on our earnings, capital requirements,
financial condition, requirements of the financing agreements to which we are a
party and other factors considered relevant by our Board of Directors.
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                              DESCRIPTION OF NOTES

         We issued $90,000,000 aggregate principal amount of notes in a private
placement on September 30, 2003, under an indenture between us and Deutsche Bank
Trust Company Americas, as trustee. The terms of the notes include those
provided in the indenture, the notes and those provided in the registration
rights agreement, which we entered into with the initial purchasers. The
following description is only a summary of the material provisions of the notes,
the indenture and the registration rights agreement. We urge you to read these
documents in their entirety because they, and not this description, will define
your rights as holders of the notes. You may request copies of these documents
at our address set forth above under the caption "Summary."

         When we refer to "MemberWorks," "we," "our" or "us" in this section, we
refer only to MemberWorks Incorporated, a Delaware corporation, and not its
subsidiaries.
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Brief Description of the Notes

         The notes are:

     --   limited to $90.0 million in aggregate principal amount;

     --   our unsecured senior subordinated obligations, ranking junior in right
          of payment to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness,
          equally in right of payment to our future senior subordinated
          indebtedness and senior in right of payment to our future subordinated
          indebtedness, but as indebtedness of MemberWorks, the notes will be
          effectively subordinated to all existing and future secured
          indebtedness to the extent of the value of the related security and to
          all existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities of our
          subsidiaries;

     --   convertible into our common stock at an initial conversion price of
          approximately $40.37 per share, subject to adjustment as described
          below under "-- Conversion Rights";

     --   redeemable at our option in whole or in part beginning on October 6,
          2008 upon the terms set forth under "-- Optional Redemption by
          MemberWorks";

     --   subject to repurchase by us at your option if a change of control
          occurs as set forth below under "-- Repurchase at Option of Holders
          Upon a Change of Control"; and

     --   due on October 1, 2010, unless earlier converted, redeemed by us at
          our option or repurchased by us at your option upon a change of
          control of MemberWorks.

         The indenture does not contain any financial covenants and does not
restrict us or our subsidiaries from paying dividends, incurring additional debt
or issuing or repurchasing our other securities. In addition, the indenture will
not protect you in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or a change in
control of MemberWorks except to the extent described below under "-- Repurchase
at Option of Holders upon a Change of Control."

         As of February 29, 2004, we had outstanding approximately $5.5 million
of indebtedness that would rank senior to the notes. In addition, we had $22.5
million available under our bank credit facility (all of which would rank senior
to the notes if drawn). As of February 29, 2004, our subsidiaries had
outstanding approximately $20.5 million of indebtedness and other liabilities,
all of which would be effectively senior to the notes.

         No sinking fund is provided for the notes. The notes are not subject to
defeasance. The notes were issued only in registered form in denominations of
$1,000 and any integral multiple of $1,000 above that amount. No service charge
will be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of notes, but we may
require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental
charge payable in connection therewith.

         You may present definitive notes for conversion, registration of
transfer and exchange, without service charge, at our office or agency in New
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York City, which shall initially be the office or agency of the trustee in New
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York City. For information regarding conversion, registration of transfer and
exchange of global notes, see "-- Form, Denomination and Registration."

Interest

         The notes will bear interest from September 30, 2003 at the rate of
5.50% per year. We will pay interest semiannually in arrears on April 1 and
October 1 of each year to the holders of record at the close of business on the
preceding March 15 and September 15, respectively, beginning April 1, 2004.
There are two exceptions to the preceding sentence:

     --   In general, we will not pay accrued and unpaid interest on any note
          that is converted into our common stock. See "--Conversion Rights--
          Conversion Procedures"; and

     --   We will pay interest to a person other than the holder of record on
          the relevant record date if we redeem, or holders elect to require us
          to repurchase, the notes on a date that is after the record date and
          on or prior to the corresponding interest payment date. In this
          instance, we will pay accrued and unpaid interest on the notes being
          redeemed to, but excluding, the redemption date or repurchase date, as
          the case may be, to the same person to whom we will pay the principal
          of those notes.

         We will pay the principal of, interest on, and any additional amounts
due in respect of the global notes to DTC in immediately available funds.

         In the event definitive notes are issued, we will pay interest and any
additional amount due on:

     --   definitive notes having an aggregate principal amount of $5,000,000 or
          less by check mailed to the holders of those notes;

     --   definitive notes having an aggregate principal amount of more than
          $5,000,000 by wire transfer in immediately available funds if
          requested by the holder of those notes; and

     --   at maturity, we will pay the principal of and interest on the
          definitive notes at our office or agency in New York City, which
          initially will be the office or agency of the trustee in New York
          City.

         Interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of
twelve 30-day months.

Conversion Rights

      General

         You may convert any outstanding notes (or portions of outstanding
notes) into our common stock, initially at the conversion price of approximately
$40.37 per share, equal to a conversion rate of approximately 24.7739 shares per
$1,000 principal amount of notes. The conversion price will be subject to
adjustment as described below under "Conversion Price Adjustments". We will not
issue fractional shares of common stock upon conversion of notes. Instead, we
will pay cash to you in an amount equal to the market value of that fractional
share based upon the closing sale price of our common stock on the trading day
immediately preceding the conversion date. You may convert notes only in
denominations of $1,000 and whole multiples of $1,000.

         You may exercise conversion rights at any time prior to the close of
business on the business day prior to the final maturity date of the notes.
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However, if you are a holder of notes that have been called for redemption, you
must exercise your conversion rights prior to the close of business on the
second business day preceding the redemption date, unless we default in payment
of the redemption price on the redemption date. In addition, if you have
exercised your right to require us to repurchase your notes because a change of
control has occurred, you may convert your notes into our common stock only if
you withdraw your notice and convert your notes prior to the close of business
on the business day immediately preceding the change of control repurchase date.

                                       20

      Conversion Procedures

         Except as provided below, if you convert your notes into common stock
on any day other than an interest payment date, you will not receive any
interest that has accrued on these notes since the prior interest payment date.
By delivering to the holder the number of shares issuable upon conversion,
determined by dividing the principal amount of the notes being converted by the
conversion price, together with a cash payment, if any, in lieu of fractional
shares, we will satisfy our obligation with respect to the converted notes. That
is, accrued but unpaid interest will be deemed to be paid in full rather than
canceled, extinguished or forfeited.

         If you convert after a record date for an interest payment date but
prior to the corresponding interest payment date, you will receive on the
interest payment date interest accrued and paid on such notes, notwithstanding
the conversion of such notes prior to such interest payment date, because you
will have been the holder of record on the corresponding record date. However,
at the time you surrender such notes for conversion, you must pay us an amount
equal to the interest that has accrued and will be paid on the notes being
converted on the interest payment date. The preceding sentence does not apply,
however, to a holder that converts, after a record date for an interest payment
date but prior to the corresponding interest payment date, notes that we call
for redemption prior to such conversion on a redemption date that is on or prior
to the third business day after such interest payment date. Accordingly, if we
call your notes for redemption on a date that is after a record date for an
interest payment date but on or prior to the third business day after the
corresponding interest payment date, and prior to the redemption date you choose
to convert your notes, you will receive on the date that has been fixed for
redemption the amount of interest you would have received if you had not
converted your notes.

         You will not be required to pay any transfer taxes or duties relating
to the issuance or delivery of our common stock if you exercise your conversion
rights, but you will be required to pay any transfer tax or duties which may be
payable relating to any transfer involved in the issuance or delivery of the
common stock in a name other than yours. Certificates representing shares of
common stock will be issued or delivered only after all applicable transfer
taxes and duties, if any, payable by you have been paid.

         To convert interests in a global note, you must deliver to DTC the
appropriate instruction form for conversion pursuant to DTC's conversion
program.

         To convert a definitive note, you will be required to:

     --   complete the conversion notice on the back of the note (or a facsimile
          of it);

     --   deliver the completed conversion notice and the notes to be converted
          to the specified office of the conversion agent;
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     --   pay all funds required, if any, relating to interest on the notes to
          be converted to which you are not entitled, as described in the third
          preceding paragraph; and

     --   pay all transfer taxes or duties, if any, as described in the second
          preceding paragraph.

         The conversion date will be the date on which all of the foregoing
requirements have been satisfied. The notes will be deemed to have been
converted immediately prior to the close of business on the conversion date. We
will deliver, or cause to be delivered, to you a certificate for the number of
shares of common stock into which the notes are converted (and cash in lieu of
any fractional shares) as soon as practicable on or after the conversion date.

      Conversion Price Adjustments

         We will adjust the initial conversion price for certain events,
including:

         (1) issuances of our common stock as a dividend or distribution on our
common stock;

         (2) certain subdivisions, combinations or reclassifications of our
common stock;
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         (3) issuances to all or substantially all holders of our common stock
of certain rights or warrants to purchase our common stock (or securities
convertible into our common stock) at less than (or having a conversion price
per share less than) the current market price of our common stock;

         (4) distributions to all or substantially all holders of our common
stock of shares of our capital stock, evidences of our indebtedness or assets
(including securities), but excluding:

        --   dividends or distributions referred to in paragraph (1) above;

        --   rights or warrants referred to in paragraph (3) above;

        --   dividends or distributions paid exclusively in cash referred to
             in paragraph (5) below; or

        --   dividends and distributions in connection with a
             reclassification, consolidation, merger, statutory share
             exchange, combination, sale or conveyance resulting in a change
             in the conversion consideration pursuant to the fourth succeeding
             paragraph;

         (5) dividends or other distributions consisting exclusively of cash to
all or substantially all holders of our common stock, other than dividends or
distributions made in connection with our liquidation, dissolution or
winding-up; and

         (6) purchases of our common stock pursuant to a tender offer or
exchange offer made by us or any of our subsidiaries to the extent that the cash
and value of any other consideration included in the payment per share of common
stock exceeds the closing sale price per share of our common stock on the
trading day next succeeding the last date on which tenders or exchanges may be
made pursuant to such tender or exchange offer.
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         We will not make any adjustment if holders may participate in the
transaction or in certain other cases. In cases where the fair market value of
assets, debt securities or certain rights, warrants or options to purchase our
securities, applicable to one share of common stock, distributed to
stockholders:

     --   equals or exceeds the average closing price of the common stock over
          the ten consecutive trading day period ending on the record date for
          such distribution, or

     --   such average closing price exceeds the fair market value of such
          assets, debt securities or rights, warrants or options so distributed
          by less than $1.00,

rather than being entitled to an adjustment in the conversion price, the holder
of a note will be entitled to receive upon conversion, in addition to the shares
of common stock, the kind and amount of assets, debt securities or rights,
warrants or options comprising the distribution that such holder would have
received if such holder had converted such notes immediately prior to the record
date for determining the shareholders entitled to receive the distribution.

         We will not make an adjustment in the conversion price unless such
adjustment would require a change of at least 1% in the conversion price then in
effect at such time. We will carry forward and take into account in any
subsequent adjustment any adjustment that would otherwise be required to be
made. Except as stated above, we will not adjust the conversion price for the
issuance of our common stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable
for our common stock or carrying the right to purchase any of the foregoing.

         In the event that we distribute shares of capital stock of a subsidiary
of ours, the conversion price will be adjusted, if at all, based on the market
value of the subsidiary stock so distributed relative to the market value of our
common stock, in each case over a measurement period following the distribution,
unless we elect to reserve the pro rata portion of such shares for the benefit
of the holders of the notes.

         If we:
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     --   reclassify or change our common stock (other than changes resulting
          from a subdivision or combination); or

     --   consolidate or combine with or merge into any person or sell or convey
          to another person all or substantially all of our property and assets,

and the holders of our common stock receive stock, other securities or other
property or assets (including cash or any combination thereof) with respect to
or in exchange for their common stock, each outstanding note will, without the
consent of any holders of notes, become convertible only into the consideration
the holders of notes would have received if they had converted their notes
immediately prior to such reclassification, change, consolidation, combination,
merger, statutory share exchange, sale or conveyance. We may not become a party
to any such transaction unless its terms are consistent with the foregoing.

         If a taxable distribution to holders of our common stock or other
transaction occurs which results in any adjustment of the conversion price
(including an adjustment at our option), you may, in certain circumstances, be
deemed to have received a distribution subject to U.S. income tax as a dividend.
For example, you will be deemed to have received a constructive distribution
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from us to the extent of any change in the conversion rate of the notes made to
compensate you for cash dividends paid to holders of our common stock. In
certain other circumstances, the absence of an adjustment may result in a
taxable dividend to the holders of our common stock. See "United States Federal
Income Tax Consequences."

         We may from time to time, to the extent permitted by law, reduce the
conversion price of the notes by any amount for any period of at least 20 days.
In that case, we will give at least 15 days' notice of such decrease. We may
make such reductions in the conversion price, in addition to those set forth
above, as our board of directors deems advisable to avoid or diminish any income
tax to holders of our common stock resulting from any dividend or distribution
of stock (or rights to acquire stock) or from any event treated as such for
income tax purposes.

         If we adjust the conversion price pursuant to the above provisions, we
will issue a press release through Dow Jones & Company, Inc., Bloomberg Business
News or a similar newswire service containing the relevant information and make
this information available on our web site or through another public medium as
we may use at that time.

Subordination

         The payment of principal, interest and premium, if any, on the notes
will be subordinated in right of payment, as set forth in the indenture, to the
prior payment in full of all senior indebtedness of MemberWorks, including
senior indebtedness incurred after the date the notes are issued.

         Upon any distribution to creditors of MemberWorks in a liquidation or
dissolution of MemberWorks or in a bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency,
receivership or similar proceeding relating to MemberWorks or its property, an
assignment for the benefit of creditors or any marshalling of MemberWorks'
assets and liabilities, the holders of senior indebtedness will be entitled to
receive payment in full in cash of all obligations due in respect of such senior
indebtedness (including interest after the commencement of any such proceeding
at the rate specified in the applicable senior indebtedness, whether or not an
allowable claim in any such proceeding) before the holders of notes will be
entitled to receive any payment with respect to the notes, and until all
obligations with respect to senior indebtedness are paid in full, any
distribution to which the holders of notes would be entitled shall be made to
the holders of senior indebtedness.

         MemberWorks also may not make any payment upon or in respect of the
notes if:

          --   a default in the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or
               interest on designated senior indebtedness occurs and is
               continuing; or

          --   any other default occurs and is continuing with respect to
               designated senior indebtedness that permits holders of the
               designated senior indebtedness as to which such default relates
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               to accelerate its maturity (or that would permit such holders to
               accelerate with the giving of notice or the passage of time or
               both) and the trustee receives a notice of such default (a
               "Payment Blockage Notice") from MemberWorks or the holders of any
               designated senior indebtedness.
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         Payments on the notes may and shall be resumed:

          --   in the case of a payment default, upon the date on which such
               default is cured or waived; and

          --   in case of a nonpayment default, the earlier of the date on which
               such nonpayment default is cured or waived or 179 days after the
               date on which the applicable Payment Blockage Notice is received,
               unless the maturity of any designated senior indebtedness has
               been accelerated.

         No new period of payment blockage may be commenced unless and until:

          --   360 days have elapsed since the effectiveness of the immediately
               prior Payment Blockage Notice; and

          --   all scheduled payments of principal, interest and premium, if
               any, on the notes that have come due have been paid in full in
               cash.

         No nonpayment default that existed or was continuing on the date of
delivery of any Payment Blockage Notice to the trustee shall be, or be made, the
basis for a subsequent Payment Blockage Notice unless such default shall have
been waived for a period of not less than 90 days.

         The indenture further requires that MemberWorks promptly notify holders
of senior indebtedness if payment of the notes is accelerated because of an
event of default.

         As a result of the subordination provisions described above, in the
event of a liquidation or insolvency, the holders of notes may recover less
ratably than creditors of MemberWorks who are holders of senior indebtedness.
See "Risk Factors -- The notes are subordinated. You will receive payment on
your notes only if we have funds remaining after we have paid any existing and
future senior indebtedness." You will receive payment on your notes only if we
have funds remaining after we have paid any existing and future senior
indebtedness. As of February 29, 2004, we had outstanding $5.5 million of senior
indebtedness.

         "senior indebtedness" means:

          --   all indebtedness of MemberWorks outstanding under credit
               facilities and all hedging obligations with respect thereto;

          --   any other indebtedness permitted to be incurred by MemberWorks
               under the terms of the indenture, unless the instrument under
               which such indebtedness is incurred expressly provides that it is
               on a parity with or subordinated in right of payment to the
               notes; and

          --   all principal, interest (including interest accruing on or after
               the filing of any petition in bankruptcy or for reorganization,
               whether or not a claim for post-filing interest is allowed in
               such proceeding), premium, penalties, fees, charges, expenses,
               indemnification, reimbursement obligations, damages, guarantees
               and other liabilities or amounts payable under the documentation
               governing any indebtedness of MemberWorks referred to above.

         Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, senior
indebtedness will not include:

          --   any liability for federal, state, local or other taxes owed or
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               owing by MemberWorks;

          --   any indebtedness of MemberWorks to any of its subsidiaries or
               other affiliates;
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          --   any trade payables; or

          --   any indebtedness of MemberWorks that is incurred in violation of
               the indenture.

         "Indebtedness" means, with respect to any person, any indebtedness of
such person, whether or not contingent, in respect of borrowed money or
evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments or letters of
credit (or reimbursement agreements in respect thereof) or banker's acceptances
or representing capital lease obligations or the balance deferred and unpaid of
the purchase price of any property or representing any hedging obligations,
except any obligations that constitutes an accrued expense, deferred revenue or
trade payable, if and to the extent any of the foregoing indebtedness (other
than letters of credit and hedging obligations) would appear as a liability upon
a balance sheet of such person prepared in accordance with GAAP, as well as all
indebtedness of others secured by a lien on any assets of such person (whether
or not such indebtedness is assumed by such person) and, to the extent not
otherwise included, the guarantee by such person of any indebtedness of any
other person.

         "designated senior indebtedness" means (1) any senior indebtedness
outstanding under any credit facility and (2) any other senior indebtedness
permitted under the indenture, the principal amount of which is $25.0 million or
more and that has been designated by MemberWorks as "designated senior
indebtedness." The indenture does not restrict the creation of senior
indebtedness or any other indebtedness in the future. For information concerning
our potential incurrence of additional senior indebtedness, see "Risk Factors --
The notes will not contain restrictive covenants, and there is limited
protection in the event of a change of control."

         We will be obligated to pay reasonable compensation to the trustee and
to indemnify the trustee against any losses, liabilities or expenses incurred by
it in connection with its duties relating to the notes. The trustee's claims for
such payments will be senior to those of holders of the notes in respect of all
funds collected or held by the trustee.

Optional Redemption by MemberWorks

         We may not redeem the notes in whole or in part at any time prior to
October 6, 2008. At any time on or after October 6, 2008, we may redeem some or
all of the notes on at least 30 but not more than 60 days' prior notice, at a
redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of notes to be redeemed,
plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date. In each
case, we will pay accrued and unpaid interest on the notes being redeemed to,
but excluding, the redemption date. In the event the notes are converted into
our common stock after the date the notice of the redemption is mailed and prior
to the third business day after the optional redemption date, we will pay
interest on such notes. See "-- Conversion Rights -- Conversion Procedures."

      Procedures for Partial Redemption

         If we do not redeem all of the notes, the trustee will select the notes
to be redeemed in principal amounts of $1,000 or whole multiples of $1,000 by
lot or on a pro rata basis. If any notes are to be redeemed in part only, we
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will issue a new note or notes in principal amount equal to the unredeemed
principal portion thereof. If a portion of your notes are selected for partial
redemption and you convert a portion of your notes, the converted portion will
be deemed to be part of the portion of notes selected for redemption.

Repurchase at Option of Holders upon a Change of Control

      Repurchase upon a Change of Control

         If a change of control occurs, holders may require us to repurchase all
or any portion of their notes not previously called for redemption at a
repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be
repurchased plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the
repurchase date. The principal amount submitted for repurchase by a holder must
be equal to $1,000 or a whole multiple of $1,000.

         A "change of control" will be deemed to have occurred at such time
after the original issuance of the notes when any of the following has occurred:
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     --   the acquisition by any person, including any syndicate or group deemed
          to be a "person" under Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act, of
          beneficial ownership, directly or indirectly, through a purchase,
          merger or other acquisition transaction or series of purchases,
          mergers or other acquisition transactions of shares of our capital
          stock entitling that person to exercise 50% or more of the total
          voting power of all shares of our capital stock entitled to vote
          generally in elections of directors, other than any acquisition by us,
          any of our subsidiaries or any of our employee benefit plans; or

     --   the first day on which a majority of the members of our board of
          directors does not consist of continuing directors; or

     --   the consolidation or merger of us with or into any other person, any
          merger of another person into us, or any conveyance, transfer, sale,
          lease or other disposition of all or substantially all of our
          properties and assets to another person, other than:

          (1)  any transaction:

          --   that does not result in any reclassification, conversion,
               exchange or cancellation of outstanding shares of our capital
               stock; and

          --   pursuant to which the holders of 50% or more of the total voting
               power of all shares of our capital stock entitled to vote
               generally in elections of directors immediately prior to such
               transaction have the right to exercise, directly or indirectly,
               50% or more of the total voting power of all shares of our
               capital stock entitled to vote generally in elections of
               directors of the continuing or surviving person immediately after
               giving effect to such issuance; and

          (2)  any merger primarily for the purpose of changing our jurisdiction
               of incorporation and resulting in a reclassification, conversion
               or exchange of outstanding shares of common stock solely into
               shares of common stock of the surviving entity.

         However, a change of control will be deemed not to have occurred if:
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     --   the closing sale price per share of our common stock for any five
          trading days within:

                  (i) the period of 10 consecutive trading days ending
         immediately after the later of the change of control or the public
         announcement of the change of control, in the case of a change of
         control under the first or second bullet point above; or

                  (ii)the period of 10 consecutive trading days ending
         immediately before the change of control, in the case of a change of
         control under the third bullet point above, equals or exceeds 110% of
         the conversion price of the notes in effect on each such trading day;
         or

     --   all of the consideration in the transaction or transactions (other
          than cash payments for fractional shares and cash payments made in
          respect of dissenters' appraisal rights) constituting a change of
          control consists of shares of common stock traded or to be traded
          immediately following such change of control on a national securities
          exchange or the Nasdaq National Market and, as a result of the
          transaction or transactions, the notes become convertible solely into
          such common stock (and any rights attached thereto).

         Beneficial ownership shall be determined in accordance with Rules l3d-3
and 13d-5 under the Exchange Act (except that a person shall be deemed to have
beneficial ownership of all securities that such person has the right to
acquire, whether such right is currently exercisable or is exercisable only upon
the occurrence of a subsequent condition). The term "person" includes any
syndicate or group which would be deemed to be a "person" under Section l3(d)(3)
under the Exchange Act.
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         "Continuing directors" means, as of any date of determination, any
member of the board of directors of MemberWorks who:

     --   was a member of the board of directors on September 24, 2003; or

     --   was nominated for election or elected to the board of directors with
          the approval of a majority of the continuing directors who were
          members of the board at the time of new director's nomination or
          election.

         The definition of "change of control" includes a phrase relating to the
conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or disposition of "all or substantially all"
of our properties and assets. There is no precise, established definition of the
phrase "substantially all" under applicable law. In interpreting this phrase,
courts, among other things, make a subjective determination as to the portion of
assets conveyed, considering many factors, including the value of assets
conveyed, the proportion of an entity's income derived from the assets conveyed
and the significance of those assets to the ongoing business of the entity. To
the extent the meaning of such phrase is uncertain, uncertainty will exist as to
whether or not a change of control may have occurred and, accordingly, as to
whether or not the holders of notes will have the right to require us to
repurchase their notes.

      Repurchase Right Procedures

         Within 30 days after the occurrence of a change of control, we will be
required to give notice to all holders of the occurrence of the change of
control and of their resulting repurchase right. The repurchase date will be no
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later than 30 days after the date we give that notice. The notice will be
delivered to the holders at their addresses shown in the register of the
registrar and to beneficial owners as required by applicable law, stating, among
other things, the procedures that holders must follow to require us to
repurchase their notes as described below.

         If holders have the right to cause us to repurchase their notes as
described above, we will issue a press release through Dow Jones & Company,
Inc., Bloomberg Business News or a similar newswire service containing the
relevant information and make this information available on our web site or
through another public medium as we may use at that time.

         To elect to require us to repurchase notes, each holder must deliver
the repurchase notice so that it is received by the paying agent no later than
the close of business on the second business day immediately prior to the
repurchase date, unless we specify a later date, and must state certain
information, including:

     --   if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the
          holders' notes to be delivered for repurchase or, if not, such
          information as may be required under applicable DTC procedures;

     --   the portion of the principal amount of notes to be repurchased, which
          must be $1,000 or an integral multiple of $1,000; and

     --   that the notes are to be repurchased by us pursuant to the applicable
          provision of the indenture.

         A holder may withdraw any repurchase notice by delivering a written
notice of withdrawal to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the
repurchase date. The notice of withdrawal must state certain information,
including:

     --   the principal amount of notes being withdrawn;

     --   if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the
          notes being withdrawn or, if not, such information as may be required
          under applicable DTC procedures; and

     --   the principal amount, if any, of the notes that remain subject to the
          repurchase notice.
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         The Exchange Act requires the dissemination of certain information to
security holders and that an issuer follow certain procedures if an issuer
tender offer occurs, which requirements may apply if the repurchase right
summarized above becomes available to holders of the notes. In connection with
any offer to require us to repurchase notes as summarized above, we will, to the
extent applicable:

     --   comply with the provisions of Rule l3e-4, Rule 14e-1 and any other
          tender offer rules under the Exchange Act which may then be
          applicable; and

     --   file a Schedule TO or any other required schedule or form under the
          Exchange Act.

         Our obligation to pay the repurchase price for notes for which a
repurchase notice has been delivered and not validly withdrawn is conditioned
upon book-entry transfer or delivery of the notes, together with necessary

Edgar Filing: MEMBERWORKS INC - Form S-3/A

35



endorsements, to the paying agent at any time after delivery of the repurchase
notice. We will cause the repurchase price for the notes to be paid promptly
following the later of the repurchase date or the time of book-entry transfer or
delivery of the notes, together with such endorsements.

         If the paying agent holds money sufficient to pay the repurchase price
of the notes for which a repurchase notice has been given on the business day
following the repurchase date in accordance with the terms of the indenture,
then, immediately after the repurchase date, the notes will cease to be
outstanding and interest on the notes will cease to accrue, whether or not the
notes are delivered to the paying agent. Thereafter, all other rights of the
holder shall terminate, other than the right to receive the repurchase price
upon delivery of the notes.

         We may, to the extent permitted by applicable law and the agreements
governing any of our other indebtedness at the time outstanding, at any time
purchase the notes in the open market or by tender at any price or by private
agreement. Any notes so purchased by us shall be surrendered to the trustee for
cancellation. Any notes surrendered to the trustee may, to the extent permitted
by applicable law, be reissued or resold or may be surrendered to the trustee
for cancellation. Any note surrendered to the trustee for cancellation may not
be reissued or resold and will be canceled promptly.

      Limitations on Repurchase Rights

         The repurchase rights described above may not necessarily protect
holders of the notes if a highly leveraged or another transaction involving us
occurs that may adversely affect holders.

         Our ability to repurchase notes upon the occurrence of a change of
control is subject to important limitations. The occurrence of a change of
control will cause an event of default under, and may otherwise be prohibited or
limited by, the terms of our existing bank credit facility and could cause an
event of default under, or be prohibited or limited by, the terms of our future
indebtedness. Further, we cannot assure you that, in that event, we would have
the financial resources, or would be able to arrange financing, to pay the
repurchase price for all the notes that might be delivered by holders of notes
seeking to exercise the repurchase right. Any failure by us to repurchase the
notes when required following a change of control would result in an event of
default under the indenture. Any such default may, in turn, cause a default
under our other indebtedness that may be outstanding at that time. In addition,
our ability to repurchase notes may be limited by restrictions on our ability to
obtain funds for such repurchase through dividends from our subsidiaries and
other provisions in agreements that may govern our other indebtedness
outstanding at the time.

         The change of control repurchase provision of the notes may, in certain
circumstances, make more difficult or discourage a takeover of our company. The
change of control repurchase feature, however, is not the result of our
knowledge of any specific effort by others to accumulate shares of our common
stock or to obtain control of us by means of a merger, tender offer solicitation
or otherwise or by management to adopt a series of anti-takeover provisions.
Instead, the change of control purchase feature is a standard term contained in
convertible securities similar to the notes.
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Consolidation, Merger, Etc.

         The indenture will provide that we may, without the consent of the
holders of any of the notes, consolidate with or merge into any other person or
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convey, transfer, sell, lease or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all
of our properties and assets to another person as long as, among other things:

     --   the resulting, surviving or transferee person is organized and
          existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the
          District of Columbia;

     --   that person assumes all of our obligations under the indenture and the
          notes; and

     --   MemberWorks or such successor is not then or immediately thereafter in
          default under the indenture and no event which, after notice or lapse
          of time, would become an event of default under the indenture, shall
          have occurred and be continuing.

         The occurrence of certain of the foregoing transactions could also
constitute a change of control under the indenture.

         The covenant described above includes a phrase relating to the
conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or disposition of "all or substantially all"
of our properties and assets. There is no precise, established definition of the
phrase "substantially all" under applicable law. In interpreting this phrase,
courts, among other things, make a subjective determination as to the portion of
assets conveyed, considering many factors, including the value of assets
conveyed, the proportion of an entity's income derived from the assets conveyed
and the significance of those assets to the ongoing business of the entity. To
the extent the meaning of such phrase is uncertain, uncertainty will exist as to
whether or not the restrictions on the sale, lease or disposition of our assets
described above apply to a particular transaction.

Events of Default

         Each of the following will constitute an event of default under the
indenture:

         (1) our failure to pay when due the principal of any of the notes at
maturity, upon redemption or exercise of a repurchase right or otherwise;

         (2) our failure to pay installment of interest (including additional
amounts, if any) on any of the notes for 30 days after the date when due;

         (3) our failure to perform or observe any other covenant or agreement
contained in the notes or the indenture for a period of 60 days after written
notice of such failure, requiring us to remedy the same, shall have been given
to us by the trustee or to us and the trustee by the holders of at least 25% in
aggregate principal amount of the notes then outstanding;

         (4) a default under any indebtedness for money borrowed by us or any of
our subsidiaries that is a "significant subsidiary" (as defined in Rule 405 of
the Securities Act) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of which is in an
amount in excess of $10 million, for a period of 30 days after written notice to
us by the trustee or to us and the trustee by holders of at least 25% in
aggregate principal amount of the notes then outstanding, which default:

          --   is caused by a failure to pay principal or interest when due on
               such indebtedness by the end of the applicable grace period, if
               any, unless such indebtedness is discharged; or

          --   results in the acceleration of such indebtedness, unless such
               acceleration is waived, cured, rescinded, annulled or such
               indebtedness is discharged; and
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         (5) certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization with
respect to us or any of our subsidiaries that is a significant subsidiary.

         The indenture will provide that the trustee will, within 90 days of the
occurrence of a default, give to the registered holders of the notes notice of
all uncured defaults or events of default known to it, but the trustee shall be
protected in withholding such notice if it, in good faith, determines that the
withholding of such notice is in the best interest of such registered holders,
except in the case of a default or event of default in the payment of the
principal of, or interest on, any of the notes when due or in the payment of any
redemption or repurchase obligation.

         If an event of default specified in clause (5) above occurs and is
continuing with respect to us, then automatically the principal of all the notes
and the interest thereon shall become immediately due and payable. If an event
of default shall occur and be continuing, other than with respect to clause (5)
above with respect to us (the default not having been cured or waived as
provided under "-- Modifications and Amendments" below), the trustee or the
holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the notes then
outstanding may declare the notes due and payable at their principal amount
together with accrued interest, and thereupon the trustee may, at its
discretion, proceed to protect and enforce the rights of the holders of notes by
appropriate judicial proceedings. Such declaration may be rescinded or annulled
with the written consent of the holders of a majority in aggregate principal
amount of the notes then outstanding if all events of default (other than the
nonpayment of amounts due solely as a result of such acceleration) have been
cured or waived.

         The indenture will contain a provision entitling the trustee, subject
to the duty of the trustee during default to act with the required standard of
care, to be indemnified by the holders of notes before proceeding to exercise
any right or power under the indenture at the request of such holders. The
indenture provides that the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount
of the notes then outstanding may direct the time, method and place of
conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising
any trust or power conferred upon the trustee.

         We will be required to furnish annually to the trustee a statement as
to the fulfillment of our obligations under the indenture.

Modifications and Amendments

      Changes Requiring Approval of Each Affected Holder

         Except as set forth below and under "-- Changes Requiring No Approval,"
we and the trustee may amend or supplement the indenture or the notes with the
consent of the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the
outstanding notes. However, the indenture, including the terms and conditions of
the notes, may not be modified or amended without the written consent or the
affirmative vote of the holder of each note affected by such change to:

     --   change the maturity of the principal of or the date any installment of
          interest (including any payment of additional amounts) is due on any
          note;

     --   reduce the principal amount, repurchase price or redemption price of,
          or interest (including any payment of additional amounts) on, any
          note;
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     --   change the currency of payment of such note or interest thereon;

     --   impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment
          on or conversion of any note;

     --   modify our obligations to maintain an office or agency in New York
          City;

     --   except as otherwise permitted or contemplated by provisions concerning
          corporate reorganizations, adversely affect the repurchase rights of
          holders or the conversion rights of holders of the notes;
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     --   modify the redemption provisions of the indenture in a manner adverse
          to the holders of notes; or

     --   reduce the percentage in aggregate principal amount of notes
          outstanding necessary to modify or amend the indenture or to waive any
          past default.

      Changes Requiring No Approval

         The indenture, including the terms and conditions of the notes, may be
modified or amended by us and the trustee, without the consent of any holders of
notes, for the purposes of, among other things:

     --   adding to our covenants for the benefit of the holders of notes;

     --   surrendering any right or power conferred upon us;

     --   providing for conversion rights of holders of notes if any
          reclassification or change of our common stock or any consolidation,
          merger or sale of all or substantially all of our assets occurs;

     --   providing for the assumption of our obligations to the holders of
          notes in the case of a merger, consolidation, conveyance, transfer or
          lease;

     --   reducing the conversion price, provided that the reduction will not
          adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes;

     --   complying with the requirements of the SEC in order to effect or
          maintain the qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture
          Act of 1939;

     --   curing any ambiguity or correcting or supplementing any defective
          provision contained in the indenture, provided that such modification
          or amendment does not, in the good faith opinion of our board of
          directors, adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes in
          any material respect; or

     --   adding or modifying any other provisions with respect to matters or
          questions arising under the indenture that we and the trustee may deem
          necessary or desirable and that will not, in the good faith opinion of
          our board of directors, adversely affect the interests of the holders
          of notes.

         The terms of our senior indebtedness may require us to obtain the
consent of our lender before agreeing to amendments to the indenture.

Edgar Filing: MEMBERWORKS INC - Form S-3/A

39



No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees or Stockholders

         None of our directors, officers, employees or stockholders, as such,
shall have any liability for any of our obligations under the notes or the
indenture or for any claim based on, in respect of or by reason of such
obligations or their creation. By accepting a note, each noteholder shall waive
and release all such liability. The waiver and release shall be part of the
consideration for the issue of the notes.

Governing Law

         The indenture and the notes are governed by, and construed in
accordance with, the law of the State of New York.

Information Concerning the Trustee and the Transfer Agent

         Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee under the indenture,
has been appointed by us as paying agent, conversion agent, registrar and
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custodian with regard to the notes. The American Stock Transfer & Trust Company
is the transfer agent and registrar for our common stock. The trustee or it
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